Carver Public Schools
School Committee Meeting

Monday May 9, 2011
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Lance Kennedy

Gina-Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe  
Kevin Walsh

Absent:
Cally Minahan

School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
Re-Organization

Meeting was called to order by Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent at 7:00 p.m. for the purpose of re-organizing the School Committee for the 2011-2012 school year.  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to nominate Paula Kibbe as Chairperson.  Lance Kennedy second, All in favor.  Mrs. Kibbe then nominated Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi a vice-chair.  Kevin Walsh second the motion.  Lance Kennedy was named Recording Secretary.
Members were asked by the Chair to volunteer for subcommittees.  The Superintendent supplied information as to the purpose and meeting details on some of the sub-committees for clarification of the roles and responsibilities. 

Policy Sub-Committee:

Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi and Kevin Walsh

Superintendent’s Evaluation:
Paula Kibbe and Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

District-Wide School Council:
Paula Kibbe

Capital Outlay:


Kevin Walsh and Lance Kennedy

Building Committee:


* Superintendent will consult with Board of Selectmen

Negotiations:


   Teachers:



Paula Kibbe and Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

   Custodians



Kevin Walsh and Lance Kennedy

   Food Services 


Cally Minahan

   Secretaries



Kevin Walsh
   Bus Drivers


Cally Minahan & Paula Kibbe

   Paraprofessionals


Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi 

Appointing Authority for Old Colony Regional District Committee:

           Chairperson, Paula Kibbe and Kevin Walsh and Lance Kennedy
I. Comments from General Public:  None
II. Comments from EAPC:  None
III. Update by Student Advisory Council & Captain’s Council:  Valerie Johnson reported:  EMT/Firefighter dinner was very successful held in late April; Spring SEMASC conference was attended and awarded for participating in Backpack for Troops; 20+ students from Carver participated in Walk for Hunger, elections for next years E-board and student council will be held soon.  Valerie thanked the school committee for all their support of the school council.
IV.  Approval of Minutes:  Motion made by Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi to approve regular meeting minutes of April 13, 2011, second by Kevin Walsh, all in favor.  Executive Session Minutes from April 13, 2011 were approved by evoking the rule of necessity by Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi, second by Paula Kibbe.
V. Communications:   None.
VI. Reports from the Superintendent:
A. Personnel Updates:  One year leave of absence requests have been approved for:  Michelle Dinn – MHS Biology teacher and Kaitlyn Leonard – grade 2 teacher.
Retirement intentions have been filed by:  Terry Melville – Grade 2 teacher; Mary Ross, kindergarten teacher and Janet Santerre, grade 4 teacher. 

B. Next steps for Carver Elementary School:  The non-binding school building referendum question was defeated by 26 votes.  As a result of this a next steps discussion was planned. David Siedentopf, Director of Facilities, Ron Clarke, Capital Outlay Chair and Mike Mendosa, Building Inspector were invited to collectively sit before the School Committee for an open discussion of the Elementary Building.  
Before the discussion started, the Superintendent wanted to explain what the no vote means.  For MSBA we had to bring forward a yes for either the non-binding referendum or debt exclusion.  So we are now out of the MSBA capital pipeline.  For MSBA we are no longer a project.  Can we apply again?  The answer is yes, but we have to go with the application with a positive non-binding referendum or debt exclusion.  So until the town will commit to support the school building project, we can’t go forward, we have given up our funds.  So now we are faced with two buildings in dire straights.  A second study was done of Carver schools and the MSBA hired engineers to do this study and rate the buildings.  Out of 1753 schools, Carver is in the top 22 of the worst schools in the state for physical plant.
Mr. Siedentopf addressed the committee with a summary of the conditions of our school.  All building structures have a life expectancy, (life cycle). All the equipment within those buildings that make them operate have a life cycle as well. Our buildings and their infrastructures have reached their life expectancies. Without some type of renovation, its only a matter of time before something of major repair and cost will occur in an emergency situation. The buildings and the infrastructures have reached their life expectancies. There are a large number of problems in each building including heating/ventilations, plumbing and electrical systems. The following list was shared with committee.
Governor John Carver Elementary Campus
Plumbing

Well controls very problematic-hydro-pneumatic outdated

Tank showing rusting signs

Not accessible

Bathrooms need remodeling-very outdated- wooden stalls & doors

Chair rails need replacement

Mechanical

Boilers leaks between sections-can deal with 

Supply lines old 

Return lines rotting, many in troughs under asbestos floor covering, requiring abatement-trough plates plywood and supporting walls are rotting

Uni-vents becoming very problematic not functioning properly

All valves and damper linkages worn

Do not meet fresh air exchanges

Exhaust air inadequate

Elevator not sufficient

Envelope

Requires tuck, point, seal, last done 1995 leaks in building

Window leaks

Water infiltration during rain storms

Roof out of warranty, at end of life cycle

Door frames rotting causing constant adjustment, major air leakage around doors

Front stairs granite coming loose

Electrical
400 amp main switch extremely undersized

Emergency generator and lighting old, not adequate

Erwin K. Washburn Primary Campus
Envelope

Exterior seals dry rotting and allowing water into building

Door frames rotting, sagging causing constant work 9’ too much weight

Concrete at door sills breaking down causing issues- security and heat/ac loss, also rodent access

Roof out of warranty, leaks, some leaks from rooftop units

Windows leaking, seals gone

Modular deteriorating – package rooftop old

Gym bleachers need replacement

Erwin K. Washburn Primary Campus
Mechanical

7 rooftops- 3 very old (pod 1, café, gym) 

Hard time finding parts for gym rooftop

Cannot get parts to support energy management system

Perimeter Hot water boiler old

Plumbing

Bathrooms need updating – metal skins and framework rotting

Electrical

Emergency lighting needs upgrade-cannot purchase fixture bulbs

Generator aging

Parts becoming obsolete for security and fire protection

The Superintendent asked Mr. Siedentopf if the buildings would put our children in danger of bodily harm. Mr. Mendosa, Carver’s building inspector stated his job is to ensure the safety for people in the building and specifically are they able to exit the building in a safe manner. This would include making sure emergency lights, fire alarm systems, generator back up power and doors are up to code.  His annual inspection is conducted in August before school starts to continue the occupancy permit for the building.  He asked the superintendent to share a copy of the MSBA engineering report.  
The Superintendent asked Ron Clarke from Capital Outlay, hearing our assessment of the building, what process do you think we should follow to make the buildings immediately safe.  He stated there is no easy answer. Capital Outlay supported the school question for the ballot all 3 times, supported money for schematic design, and special town meeting to vote for debt exclusion, however, the town has 3 times said no.  From Capital Outlay, they try to be the watchdog for maintaining the infrastructure of buildings so we don’t get to the stage of redo’s rather than renovations like the town hall and public library.  He thought people might listen if it was a severe safety problem and the school needed to be closed down.  Conservatively, it would be about $21 million dollars to make repairs to existing building and then the building would still be educationally deficient and inadequate in space.  Mr. Clarke said maybe we should start from scratch, with a building committee consisting of people with various concerns, more town-wide support.   
Kevin Walsh said the maintenance the schools have done to the buildings have been awesome which has extended the life of the building.  The cosmetic part is one thing, but the structural integrity is another.  Kevin said he doesn’t believe the people who voted against the school project understand the devastation and cost associated with their decision. The Option B3 construction would have brought the largest amount of reimbursement with the least amount of cost.  Moving forward, the mission of the Building Committee would need to be altered.  Liz said she would need to confer with Selectmen to continue the Building Committee.  Kevin wanted to confirm our Elementary Building would be ready for occupancy for next school year.  Dave Siedentopf assured the committee that it was in his scope of responsibilities and the building would be ready for fall.  The fact that our Middle High School is still considered the “new” building, it still has been open since 1988 and the maintenance of this building also needs to be considered in the overall expenses of our physical plant.
C. Elementary School Handbook 2011/2012: Ruby Maestas addressed the committee with the minor changes made to the handbook.  She thanked the handbook committee, a sub-committee of the school council, for their work to revise the handbook.  Notable changes beyond updating dates, staff etc. included:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​Partnership in Learning Initiative, (which has been in effect for a number of years, but was not in the handbook) an agreement that makes clear what is expected from parents, students and teachers.  The purpose of the Partnership in Learning is for parents and teachers to work in harmony in supporting the students to increase their academic achievement.  Insertion of information on Common Core Standards, minor attendance and discipline procedure clarifications, post MCAS dates in front of book.
D. Middle High School Handbook 2011/2012:  Scott Knief covered the changes for the Middle School Handbook and Jon Evans covered the changes for the High School Handbook.  Although the schools have merged as the Middle High School, handbooks have continued to be published separately. The Middle School handbook will be printed with the agenda book as one document.
Mr. Evans discussed the two major insertions to the High School Handbook:  Consequences for Tardiness to School and Academic Eligibility for Athletic Teams.  Tardiness to school will be changed to:  Students who are tardy to school four (4) times during a term will assigned an Office Detention.  Students who are tardy to school eight (8) times during a term will be assigned Extended School Session. Students who are tardy to school ten (10) times during a term will have any acquired parking privileges revoked and will be asked to turn in his/her parking permit. Students who are tardy to school twelve (12) times during a term will be suspended out of school one day.  Mr. Evans presented extensive background data to support the reason for this change.  A revision for Academic Eligibility for Athletic Teams was made: “If a student athlete has previously pursued and failed a course with a grade above 50, he/she ay retake that course during summer school and have the summer course replace the lowest term grade for the failed course in determining Fall eligibility.”  Kevin Walsh stated he felt the topics to be changed had been considered intensively and in a fair manner.
Mr. Knief reviewed handbook changes for the middle school population.  Minor policy changes were noted:  the message to guardians states the master notebook is recommended but not required; cell phone use policy has been adopted similar to high school but in middle school, the parents will be called to come get the phone; snap grade information will be included; homework policy changed for grading assignments to be a range between 20% to 25% of a student’s final average for each term.  A few procedures were changed:  homework hotline is not required by faculty, common core information was added as well as the Head Injury Policy.  The handbooks are the third tier of laws and regulations that schools are required to follow expressed in language for students and parents/guardians.
E. Budget Updates:  The Superintendent announced we had just received the news of a grant award from A.D. Makepeace for over $21,000 to establish Carver as a literacy leadership center.  We will continue to partner with the H.I.L.L. for literacy coaching services.
Patrick Meagher presented the adjusted FY’12 budget with explanations of changes.  School Committee stipends were re-entered; teachers salaries were adjusted for three retirees and one replacement; contracted services for transportation have been reduced by increasing $15,000 salary for our special education drivers; a natural gas savings of $25,000 was noted and the savings will be used to offset Plymouth County retirement obligations; health insurance is reduced by $310,000 due to education jobs bill; retirees health insurance was budgeted for 12% increase but came in at 0% a $90,000 reduction; $25,000 had to be added for outside schools (vocational, virtual academy); some special education costs will be prepaid to help offset the total cost of next years services with this years money (from circuit breaker and special education accounts); the kindergarten school choice plan will hopefully bring in $100,000 at 20 slots at $5,000. Our total adjusted FY’12 budget is  $20,922,339.00 level service.  No layoffs are expected but we will be down by two teachers.  The superintendent said we have great confidence in this number but recommends the committee not certify this amount until before town meeting because you can cut after your vote on your budget but you cannot increase the amount. The Chair suggested to consider the Superintendent’s recommendation and wait to vote the budget before town meeting.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent:
A. School Committee Meeting Schedule 2011-2012: Discussion was held regarding the October meeting date as the regular meeting schedule would fall on the Columbus Day holiday.  Committee decided to set the October date as October 17th.  Lance Kennedy made a motion to approve the schedule, Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second the motion.  All in favor. 
B. Appoint Superintendent to READS Board of Directors: It was a unanimous decision of the committee to appoint the Superintendent, Liz Sorrell as the representative to the READS Board of Directors.  The motion to appoint was made by Kevin Walsh, Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second the motion.
C. Approve Addition of READS Member Districts:  As a result of a recent audit of the two organizations of READS, Inc. and READS Academy the two entities were collapsed into one organization - READS Collaborative. All 13 member towns were asked to review revisions and provide signature of School Committee Chair.  No discussion ensued.  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to accept changes and Kevin Walsh made a second to the motion.  All in favor. 
VIII.
Reports from the School Committee: 
Paula Kibbe shared the information about Target department stores Red Debit Card which gives back 1% to school district.  She encouraged parents to check out the details.
The School Committee sent a letter of appreciation to all faculty for their dedication and commitment to our students.
VIII. Executive Session:  None

Motion to adjourn Regular Meeting made by Lance Kennedy, second by Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi.  All in favor.  Adjourned at 9:30 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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